          Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
July 1st, 2013
Present:



Absent:
Jennifer Benton-Ruiz


Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)

Donna S. Chemacki


Lynne S. Ott
Todd Chemacki  



Kate E.  Fales 
            
Ellen B. Fales (by speakerphone)


 
Joel E. Helander
Marjorie B. Spalding (Honorary Member)
Heather Collinson
Quorum:     President Donna Chemacki called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m., with a quorum present, at the home of Marjorie Spalding, 365 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford, CT.
Secretaries 
Report:
The minutes for the meeting held on June 10th, 2013 were read aloud. Corrections made -  Jen had not been part of the picnic table painting party, except in spirit. . Also, it was noted in the section on the history of the beach road and bridge that in addition to Uncle Roger and Uncle Milton bringing rocks down to the bridge to fill in the holes, Uncle Edwin was part of this rock brigade as well. Also, Heather noted that the while the bridge may be 200 years old, it was washed out for a time.  In the 1950’s and early 1960’s, those of us who lived on Vineyard Point Road actually used the Newhall Beach before the bridge was re-built. Also by way of correction/clarification, Joel noted that while he was the one to spot the discarded windows that we hope to use in the re-built beach house, Donna was the one who actually retrieved them.  Jen made a motion to accept the minutes as amended, Donna seconded it and the motion carried. 
Treasurers 
Report:
Joel presented the Treasurer’s report and noted that there had been no income for the period and $157.69 in expenses. The opening balance on 6/10/2013 was $1,572.70 with a closing balance of $1,415.01 as of 7/1/2013.The Capital Improvement Fund and Legal Fund balances were both been updated as of 6/10/13. Heather made a motion to accept the June treasurer’s report as presented.  Jen seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed. 
Calendar
 Of Events:  
 
Current dates on the 2013 Calendar of Events include:


    Wednesday, July 4th, 12 noon, Edwin Benton church picnic, 25 people


     Saturday, July 6th, 9am-Sunday July 7th, 4pm, Todd and Kim Chemacki campout, 20 people


    Friday, July 12th, 4pm-Sunday, July 14th, 4pm, Eliot Benton campout, 20 people, up to 35 on Saturday day for a birthday party


     Friday, July 19th, 1pm-Tues, July 23rd 12pm, Fales-Schaefer campout, 10 people

       
     Wednesday, July 24th 11am-Thursday, July 25th, 5pm. Megan Johnson birthday party and campout, hosted by Jennifer Ruiz, 10 people


     Friday, July 26th, 12 noon-Sunday, July 28th, 5pm, Tim and Sharon Chemacki campout, 20 people


     Saturday, August 10th, 2pm, Benton Family Annual Picnic, downpour date Sunday, August 11th

        Friday, August 23rd, 4pm- Sunday, August 25th 4pm, Eliot, Rachel and Olivia Benton family campout, 15 people
           Sunday, September 8th, 12 noon- 5pm Fales Family picnic, 20 people

Please contact Ellen Fales for all beach requests at 401-783-2429, or ebfales@aol.com (preferred). You may also text her at 401-932-5895. All Calendar of Events activity will also be posted on the BBC website and all family are encouraged to use this. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members. 


Username: bbcfamily



Password: sticktogether
Old Business
Beach House:
This past Saturday the beach house was placed on the galvanized frame made by Michael Johnson. It was quite a job for Eliot and Mike and took 5-6 hours, as they ingeniously teased the beach house up and onto the frame. There is a wooden plate or sill on the frame and the beach house was bolted to this sill. The repair/reconstruction of the beach house is on-going now, whenever Eliot and Mike can fit it into their schedules. As it is now on a trailer with wheels and jacks for support we will have to experiment with the best location. Placing it on the old site, on the ledge by the outhouse, will require that we have the door facing the beach road instead of the beach, due to the 2 cedars on either side and the need to back it in. The jacks will rest on concrete blocks to support the 4 corners and the wheels will come off. The ledge there will become a natural step up into the doorway. We may even be able to have 2 window boxes for flowers instead of just one,  on both sides under the new windows. There was discussion of possibly painting the finished beach house a bit darker green than it’s current light green. That way it will blend in better into the surroundings vegetation.  From a distance, the current color looks very bright, almost white.  
 Newsletter:  

The deadline for article submission was yesterday for the upcoming newsletter. Tim is working on it and should be putting it out soon. 
 Picnic Tables:

There is still one green table that needs to have a section of one of the top boards replaced, as it is rotted.  

Also the new food table salvaged by David Ott still needs to have a 4ft x 8 ft. plywood top placed and the legs braced. Joel said he is willing to get the supplies. Jen will ask her Dad if he might consider taking on the repair job. 
Ellen noted that there are only 3 of the separate small benches that are used for seating at the small round table. The 4th bench was quite rotted last year and had to be thrown out. Ellen will look around to see if she can find a similar 4th bench. Jen said she and Mike also have a small picnic table at their house that she would like to donate to the beach. She will bring it down. 

  Dock:

Ellen is still intending to tie the dock pieces down. The rope to do this is currently in the outhouse, on the high shelf.  The permanent wooden benches at the end of the dock that were cut down last year before the hurricane, to lessen the chance of wave damage during the hurricane, still need to be re-built. Jen says Eliot is going to try to do this. 
    Roger’s Island Update:
    
Ellen made a sign asking that NO ONE DRIVE ON THE ISLAND FOR THE 2013 SEASON, in order for the grass to have a chance to become well established. It is placed at the entrance to the island as of today. 
Heather did some research since the last meeting on types of possible plantings on Roger’s Island, to replace the vegetation that was washed away by the hurricane. She researched Rosa Ragosa and Dune Grass at Balleck’s Garden Center. The light pink Rosa Ragosa is $29.50 for a 3-gallon size. The white is $24.50 for a 2-gallon pot and the red leaf Rosa Floria is $27.50 for the 2-gallon size.  They can be planted in spring or fall. The Blue dune grass colonizes well and is $29.50 for the 3-gallon size. Heather will check a couple other places to see if there are better prices out there. The board agreed that it would be wonderful to be able to plant some type of vegetation in the fall. We are not sure because of our finances. 
  Cattle and Pasture:


Jonathan has made a couple changes to the cattle in the pasture. One of the females went back to his farm to be bred and the mother and baby went back to the farm too. Currently there are 3 steers and a pregnant cow. We agreed that many of us would love to visit Jonathan’s farm and that perhaps we could do this in the fall.  Ellen interviewed Jonathan last week for an article for the upcoming newsletter and promised lots of interesting information about the cattle and his farm in that article. 

There was discussion about the importance of pasture mowing. Joel had talked with Jonathan about this and he said that it would be ideal to do it now, before the thistle seeds.  Jonathan did not indicate that he could do this. The board approved of Joel asking Bill Leete if he could do this and that the job not exceed 4 hours, as we pay him by the hour. 
Beach Road Bridge:
                      After discussion at the last meeting about bridge concerns, Joel reported that he had purchased 1.67 tons of 2 inch trap rock2 weeks ago and hauled it to the beach in his trailer. David then spread this on the bridge and it looks wonderful. Bill Leete had called Joel 2 days ago and said that he might have access to some blasted stone of various sizes, if the Leete family does not want it. We could use this for the road. It would have to be placed and raked by us. Bill will report back to Joel. 
Family picnic:


The annual family picnic is scheduled for Saturday, August 10th.  It will be a 1pm, a bit earlier than usual, owing to the high tide time of 2:09 pm.  It will be a traditional potluck. Ellen will send out a picnic notice this week to all family members. 
Boundary walk:

Donna and Joel walked our Vineyard Meadow boundary line on Saturday, 7/29 and made several discoveries. As noted several years ago, the rear of the property at 52 Vineyard Place has a crumbling wooden bulkhead and there will shortly be spillage into our meadow.  Ellen had written to the owner, Peter Jacqumin in 2007, when he first purchased the property, asking if he might attend to this matter. It has gotten worse and it appears as though the next big storm would surely result in fill spilling into the meadow. Joel made a motion to allow Donna to draft a letter immediately asking for his attention to this matter.  Jen seconded the motion and it carried. Two other abutting neighbors on Vineyard Ave have erected retaining walls at the rear of their property line bordering our meadow and this is ideal. An aerial photo of these walls clearly shows how well the granite and/or concrete of the walls holds the line. 
In another matter involving neighbors on Vineyard Avenue, the Corporation, as an abutting neighbor, received a letter from the Guilford Planning and Zoning commission giving notice of a Hearing for Public Comment regarding demolition and new construction at the Oppel property at 28 Vineyard Avenue. The piece of land appears to include quite a bit of wetlands. There were no flags along the back of the property, at our border. Our concern is the rear of the property that borders our meadow. As the hearing is soon, July 3rd, Donna had already touched base with several board members for their approval and written a letter to the Planning and Zoning Commission, which she sent today. The letter asks that the commission make approval of the project contingent on:

1. Proper delineation and marking of all boundaries 

2.  A proper retaining wall
It was decided that a show of family members at the hearing would be a good thing, to help indicate how strongly our family feels about this.  Jen, Donna and Heather agreed to attend the meeting in 2 days time, July 3rd.

New Business:
Liability Issues:

Aunt Carolyn’s caregiver, Marta, has a daughter who is a member of Abbi Chemacki’s Girl Scout troop and came to the beach for a get-together on June 26th.  Marta mentioned to Joel that she was surprised that no liability waiver release form was required by our corporation prior to the trip, as is common for other venues. A discussion ensued on this subject, with the board agreeing that perhaps the time has come for us to look into this, as a precaution in protecting us from liability when non-family groups get permission to use the beach.  Ellen offered to ask her daughter Missy Fales, an attorney, if she could give us any advice on this. 
Navigation of Benton Bay:

Joel reported that navigating into our bay by boat is always a challenge due to the narrow channel with dangerous rocks on either side. After many years of placing buoys anchored by cinder blocks next to one of the channel rocks, only to have these break loose, Joel has been working to come up with a more permanent solution. Last October Joel and David Ott completed phase 1 of this project by drilling 3 holes in 3 rocks at the entrance to the bay. This June they completed phase 2 by pouring hydraulic cement in these holes (after carefully drying the holes for maximum adhesion) and then anchoring 8-inch eye bolts into the cement. The buoys will now be attached to these bolts and will, hopefully, be much more stable and long-lasting, making navigation into the bay by boat safer and less nerve-wracking. 
Next Meeting: The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, August 12th, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Ellen Fales, 314 Vineyard Point Road.  
Adjournment:
Jen made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:09 p.m.




Respectfully submitted,











Ellen B. Fales,











BBC Secretary
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